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 Market Drayton Town Council
Minutes of a virtual meeting of the Services and Facilities Committee held on 
6 August 2020 at 7.00pm 
PRESENT: Councillors: R. Aldcroft (Chair), Mrs. J. Beckett, T. Beckett, A. Cartwright, M. Erwin, S. Glover (Vice Chair) J. Gough, D. Minnery, I. Nellins, M Smith,
R. Smith and M. Whittle
Clerk:  Town Clerk and Projects Officer

      The Chair announced the meeting was being recorded and live streamed.
1.SF
APOLOGIES
Apologies were received and accepted from Councillor David Minnery due to work commitments.

2.SF
DISCLOSABLE PECUNIARY INTERESTS

There were no pecuniary interests raised.
3.SF
MINUTES

Councillor Aldcroft proposed, Councillor R. Smith seconded and it was RESOLVED:

To agree and confirm the minutes of a meeting of the Services and Facilities committee held on 25 June 2020.
4. SF 
PUBLIC SESSION

No members of public had requested to speak.

5.SF
CCTV PHASE TWO
i) To receive an update on the Police and Crime Commissioner CCTV Funding application.

The Town Clerk said the Town Councils funding application has been successful.  £10,240 has been awarded towards upgrading the CCTV system; the funding will be paid retrospectively.
ii) To consider the installation of additional CCTV cameras in the Town and purchasing associated equipment.    



Information was circulated prior to the meeting.
Cllr Whittle said that the proposal to upgrade the CCTV scheme is comprehensive  and that it is splendid to see the Town Council looking after the safety of residents  and suggested that Council follow the proposal.

Councillor Nellins agreed with Councillor Whittle, he said it was money well spent for the safety of residents.  

Councillor R. Smith said he was in favour of the proposal and that he was pleased to see that the cameras on Towers Lawn have been installed; he expressed concern that the Boy racers have moved to Queens Street Car park and B&M Car park.  

The Clerk said that the number plate recognition camera will pick up the number plates of vehicles driving in and out of Towers Lawn car park to the B&M car park.
The Chair said that the working group considered public safety when looking at suitable locations for cameras and identified areas where there may be antisocial behaviour, the installation of the additional should make a safe area in the centre of Town.

Councillor M Smith suggested changing one of the proposed cameras on the lamppost by Queen Street car park to an NPR camera as a lot of boy racers have moved to Queen Street car park.  
The Clerk reported that the Local Policing team have looked at CCTV recordings 10 times in the last month.

Councillor Glover said that the item is to consider the installation of the cameras; he asked for a vote to agree the advertisement to go in the press.  The Clerk said that if the Council vote to approve the installation of the cameras the office staff will progress with the project specification and advertise for quotes in the local press, website, noticeboards etc.  The Clerk said the project price indicated is approximate.
The Clerk clarified that a project specification will be sent to all companies that express an interest in quoting.  As the value of the project will be less than £25,000 there is no need to go out to tender; using a quote based approach will hopefully result in a quicker process as details do not need to be put on the government contracts finder website.

Councillor M. Smith asked if tenders go on the government website to encourage companies from around the country to apply.  The Clerk said it depends who looks at the portal as to what responses are received, some firms get alerts, others do not know of the portal.
Councillor M. Smith said that he is aware there is currently no maintenance contract in place, he asked if one could be included in the project specification.  The Clerk suggested that a discussion takes place regarding a maintenance contract and whether it should be built into phase two or be a stand alone contract once phase 2 is completed; this project is capital and maintenance would be revenue.  
The Chair said that this level of detail regarding maintenance etc can be discussed by CCTV working group and reported back to committee.

Councillor Whittle proposed, Councillor Nellins seconded and it was RESOLVED:
To agree the installation of additional CCTV cameras in the Town and purchasing associated equipment.    
6.SF     PARTY IN THE PARK
             The Chair said that following discussions with Councillors he could confirm that Party in the Park will not take place this year due to the Covid 19 pandemic.  

Councillor M Smith said that he had received a document setting out a very long list of what needs to be complied with in order for an event to take place. 
7.SF
FESTIVAL OF LIGHTS

Councillor Whittle said that due to the current situation it is too dangerous to encourage large crowds to gather at a Festival of Lights event. 


Councillor M. Smith suggested that a virtual Christmas Lights Switch on could be arranged and put on social media.  


The Clerk said that other Towns are having a virtual switch on and a Christmas Market.

Councillors discussed suitable dates for a virtual Christmas lights switch on and a Christmas market.  The clerk said that any dates agreed would be subject to market stall availability and the installation of the lights.


Councillor Whittle proposed, Councillor M. Smith seconded and it was RESOLVED:


To hold a virtual Christmas Lights Switch On on Saturday 14th November 2020.

To hold a Christmas market on Saturday 5th December 2020.
8.SF
DALELANDS PLAY AREA

Information was circulated prior to the meeting.


The Chair said that he would like to install some adult fitness equipment on Dalelands play area.  He said he is working on proposals to upgrade the play area; details of which will be brought to committee for approval.

Councillor Erwin suggested that Council wait and vote on the project as a whole rather than just the fitness equipment at the moment. 


The Chair said he wanted to know if Council are happy with purchasing the two pieces of equipment proposed so money could be allocated accordingly.

Councillor Cartwright asked if it is the intension to upgrade all the parks.  The Chair responded that it is, he explained that the Town Council have 11 play areas; Dalelands is one that has been identified as in need of updating.


Councillor Nellins proposed, Councillor R. Smith seconded and it was RESOLVED:

To purchase the proposed two pieces of adult fitness equipment for Dalelands play area for installation in the future.
9.SF
SHROPSHIRE COUNCIL MARKET TOWN SUPPORT FUND

The Chair said that £5,000 has been awarded from Shropshire Council to support initiatives to enable safe reopening of the town and reinvigorating the town economy.

He said the next item is to consider the erection of a barrier on Cheshire Street to enable free and safe movement of visitors in the town. To promote using the open space for retail and cafés/restaurants; enabling freedom to spill onto the pavements.  He said he realised the proposal is slightly controversial and there would need to be discussion about how this would work.  

Councillor Whittle said that other towns regularly close their streets for markets and events and to create a café culture.  He said we are in a similar position to some of those town, we have loads of local car parking.  He said there may be an  issue with disabled people collecting prescriptions, but there is a delivery service available and the road could be open for deliveries in the morning; it could be a real boost to the economy.

Clerk said the barrier could be coded to allow disabled people and emergency vehicles to have access

Councillor Erwin said that he thought the installation of a barrier should be put in the messenger to get residents views on the proposal. 


Concerns were raised about installing a barrier, the exact location, deliveries to shops, how disabled residents and emergency services would have access, how often the road would be closed and the effect on businesses

The Chair said that the Town Council has to complete and return a form to Shropshire Council by the 14th August 2020 stating, in principle, what the money will be spent on; if Town Council are not happy with the project it will not go ahead, but in order to get the money the questionnaire has to be completed and returned
The Chair proposed that in principle, subject to consultation, the money will be spent on installing a barrier on Cheshire Street.


Councillor Whittle left the meeting.


Councillor Gough said that £5,000 of grant will not cover the cost of the purchase and installation of a barrier and asked if the final cost is known.  He said that having a code for a barrier would easily get abused as people will pass the code to others which would result in cars driving down the street when it is pedestrianized.  He  agreed with supporting the businesses but thought more work needed to be done on the proposal.

Councillor Cartwright said that he was disappointed with the amount of money that has been allocated to Market Drayton, out of the £130,000 Marches Investment Fund.  The Clerk said that areas that have suffered flooding or have had huge loss of income due to Covid 19 have received larger amounts.

Councillor M. Smith asked if Council wanted the public to be aware of this scheme and suggested letting them know that the barrier will not be up at all times.


The Chair said that the agenda item description is the quote that should be used regarding the project and the proposed scheme.  Once the money has been received and more details are known is the time to make the public aware.

Councillor Glover said that it would be advisable to leave raising public awareness for now; he proposed that Council accept the proposal and progress with the rest of the meeting.


Councillor Erwin suggested that the form should state barriers rather than a barrier as certain people may come down from Shropshire Street.

Councillor Aldcroft proposed, Councillor Glover seconded and it was RESOLVED with one abstention:

To accept funding of £5,000 from Shropshire Council to support initiatives to enable safe reopening, social distancing and driving reinvigoration of the town economy. 


In Principle to erect a barrier(s) on Cheshire Street to enable free and safe movement of visitors in the town. To promote using the open space for retail and cafés/restaurants; enabling freedom to spill onto the pavements. 
10.SF
BIKE RACKS

Councillor Glover reported that the working group have identified three locations in the town to install new bike racks:
· Outside the library (between the path that leads to the Registrar’s office and the bench)

· Top end of Queen Street car park near the seating under trees and adjacent to the wall of Temptations Shop

· High Street, the square or the Shambles near the existing bench

The bike racks can either be galvanized or stainless steel.   He said  a galvanized Sheffield four hoop bike rack is just over £200: stainless steel are double the price.  Fixing the bike racks to the floor can be by using 12 mm bolts or  by concrete/cement which will need individual stands at an approximate cost of £36 each; four will be required for each site.

The Town Clerk said that permissions will need to be obtained from Shropshire Council to install bike racks on their land and an approved Shropshire Council contractor will need to carry out the installation.  

Councillor Aldcroft proposed, Councillor Glover seconded and it was RESOLVED:



To give the working group delegated authority to progress with the purchase of three bike racks up to the value of £1,000.
11.SF   UPDATES AND INFORMATION

The following updates were NOTED:
i)
Playgrounds reopened, as per government guidance, on 4 July.  All playgrounds are being sprayed with sanitiser each week and signs have been put up encouraging users to sanitiser their hands before and after using the equipment.

ii)
In Bloom Competition was judged Thursday 30th July.

iii)
Cemetery paths are being installed/re-tarmacadam; week commencing 17


August 2020

The meeting concluded at 7.58pm

Chairman
 ………………………………                   Date  …………………

